REPORT SERIES IN AEROSOL SCIENCE N:0 115 (2010)

UNDERSTANDING THE CHEMISTRY OF ATMOSPHERIC AEROSOL PARTICLE FORMATION VIA OBSERVATIONS OF PHYSICAL PROPERTIES

MIKAEL EHN

Division of Atmospheric Sciences Department of Physics Faculty of Science University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland

Academic dissertation

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Science of the University of Helsinki, for public criticism in auditorium D101, Gustaf Hällströmin katu 2a, on Friday, November 12th, 2010, at 12 o'clock noon.

Helsinki 2010

Author's Address:	Division of Atmospheric Sciences Department of Physics P.O. Box 64 FI-00014 University of Helsinki mikael.ehn@helsinki.fi
Supervisors:	Professor Markku Kulmala, Ph.D. Department of Physics University of Helsinki
	Dr. Tuukka Petäjä Department of Physics University of Helsinki
	Professor Douglas Worsnop, Ph.D. Department of Physics University of Helsinki
Reviewers:	Docent Jyrki Mäkelä, Ph.D. Tampere University of Technology
	Professor Markus Olin, Ph.D. VTT Technical Research Centre of Finland
Opponent:	Dr. Fred Eisele National Center for Atmospheric Research, Boulder, CO, USA
ISBN 978-952-5822-27-4 (printed version) ISSN 0784-3496 Helsinki 2010 Yliopistopaino	
ISBN 9 Helsi	978-952-5822-28-1 (PDF version) http://ethesis.helsinki.fi/ Helsinki 2010 ingin yliopiston verkkojulkaisut

Acknowledgements

The research presented in this thesis was carried out at the Department of Physics of the University of Helsinki. I want to thank Prof. Juhani Keinonen for providing me the working facilities at the department.

I wish to thank Prof. Markku Kulmala for providing all the resources for my work and his often short, but highly efficient, guidance during all my years at the Division of Atmospheric Sciences. I also want to thank Prof. Doug Worsnop for his contagious enthusiasm and for introducing me to entirely new aspects of aerosol science.

I am extremely grateful to Dr. Tuukka Petäjä for all his dedicated help and guidance from my first day at the division. Tuukka has always found time to answer questions, give comments, and assist in the laboratory whenever it was needed.

Dr. Pasi Aalto is warmly acknowledged for sharing with me his wisdom concerning all technical aspects concerning anything related to aerosol science.

I thank Prof. Markus Olin and Doc. Jyrki Mäkelä for reviewing this thesis. I thank Prof. Veli-Matti Kerminen for proofreading this thesis, and significantly improving several of my articles with his insightful comments.

My long-time room-mate Heikki Junninen is acknowledged for all the close cooperation, for all the long and short joint trips, and for always having alternative approaches to solving any problem. I also wish to thank everyone else in the measurement group at the division for creating a great environment to work in. A special thanks to Mikko Sipilä, Hanna Manninen, Eija Asmi, Jyri Mikkilä, Siegfried Schobesberger and Mikko Äijälä, who I have had the pleasure to work most closely with.

All my friends, both in Vaasa and Helsinki, have been extremely important to me, and have made 23 years of studies go by very quickly.

Finally, I thank my family for all their support throughout the years, and for still providing a second home for me, where I can occasionally escape the world of science. My greatest thanks go to my wife, Dr. Carolina Björkas, for all her love and friendship, and for giving me the push I needed to finish this thesis.

Understanding the chemistry of atmospheric aerosol particle formation via observations of physical properties

<u>Mikael</u> Kristian Ehn University of Helsinki, 2010

Abstract

It is widely accepted that the global climate is heating up due to human activities, such as burning of fossil fuels. Therefore we find ourselves forced to make decisions on what measures, if any, need to be taken to decrease our warming effect on the planet before any irrevocable damage occurs. Research is being conducted in a variety of fields to better understand all relevant processes governing Earth's climate, and to assess the relative roles of anthropogenic and biogenic emissions into the atmosphere. One of the least well quantified problems is the impact of small aerosol particles (both of anthropogenic and biogenic origin) on climate, through reflecting solar radiation and their ability to act as condensation nuclei for cloud droplets. In this thesis, the compounds driving the biogenic formation of new particles in the atmosphere have been examined through detailed measurements.

As directly measuring the composition of these newly formed particles is extremely difficult, the approach was to indirectly study their different characteristics by measuring the hygroscopicity (water uptake) and volatility (evaporation) of particles between 10 and 50 nm. To study the first steps of the formation process in the sub-3 nm range, the nucleation of gaseous precursors to small clusters, the chemical composition of ambient naturally charged ions were measured.

The ion measurements were performed with a newly developed mass spectrometer, which was first characterized in the laboratory before being deployed at a boreal forest measurement site. It was also successfully compared to similar, low-resolution instruments. The ambient measurements showed that sulfuric acid clusters dominate the negative ion spectrum during new particle formation events. Sulfuric acid/ammonia clusters were detected in ambient air for the first time in this work.

Even though sulfuric acid is believed to be the most important gas phase precursor driving the initial cluster formation, measurements of the hygroscopicity and volatility of growing 10-50 nm particles in Hyytiälä showed an increasing role of organic vapors of a variety of oxidation levels.

This work has provided additional insights into the compounds participating both in the initial formation and subsequent growth of atmospheric new aerosol particles. It will hopefully prove an important step in understanding atmospheric gas-to-particle conversion, which, by influencing cloud properties, can have important climate impacts. All available knowledge needs to be constantly updated, summarized, and brought to the attention of our decision-makers. Only by increasing our understanding of all the relevant processes can we build reliable models to predict the long-term effects of decisions made today.

Keywords: Atmospheric aerosols, aerosol measurement, air ions, particle formation and growth, hygroscopicity, volatility

Contents

1	Introduction	5
2	Indirect methods to measure chemical composition	8
	2.1 Ions	9
	2.2 Hygroscopicity	10
	2.3 Volatility	12
	2.4 Additional indirect methods	13
3	Experimental methods	14
	3.1 Basic instrument building blocks in aerosol science	14
	3.1.1 The condensation particle counters (CPC)	14
	3.1.2 The differential mobility analyzer (DMA)	15
	3.2 Differential mobility particle sizer (DMPS)	16
	3.3 Volatility scanning mobility particle sizer (VSMPS)	17
	3.4 Hygroscopicity tandem differential mobility analyzer (HTDMA)	17
	3.5 Atmospheric pressure interface time-of-flight mass spectrometer (APi-TOF)	19
	3.6 Ion mobility spectrometers	20
	3.6.1 Balanced scanning mobility analyzer (BSMA)	20
	3.6.2 Air ion spectrometer (AIS)	20
	3.7 Station for measuring ecosystem-atmosphere relations (SMEAR)	20
4	Chemistry and physics of atmospheric aerosol particle formation and growth:	
	Review and thesis results	21
	4.1 Cluster formation	23
	4.2 Growth from clusters to particles	28
5	Review of papers and author's contribution	32
6	Conclusions	33
Ref	erences	36

List of publications

This thesis consists of an introductory review, followed by five research articles. In the introductory part, these papers are cited according to their roman numerals. Papers I, II, IV, and V are reprinted under the Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 License.

- I Junninen, H., Ehn, M., Petäjä, T., Luosujärvi, L., Kotiaho, T., Kostiainen, R., Rohner, U., Gonin, M., Fuhrer, K., Kulmala, M., and Worsnop, D. R. (2010). A high-resolution mass spectrometer to measure atmospheric ion composition. *Atmos. Meas. Tech.*, 3, 1039-1053.
- II Ehn, M., Junninen, H., Petäjä, T., Kurtén, T., Kerminen, V.-M., Schobesberger, S., Manninen, H. E., Ortega, I. K., Vehkamäki, H., Kulmala, M., and Worsnop, D. R. (2010). Composition and temporal behavior of ambient ions in the boreal forest. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 10, 8513–8530.
- III Ehn, M., Junninen, H., Schobesberger, S., Manninen, H. E., Franchin, A., Sipilä, M., Petäjä, T., Kerminen, V.-M., Tammet, H., Mirme, A., Mirme, S., Hõrrak, U., Kulmala, M., and Worsnop, D. R. (2010). An instrumental comparison of mobility and mass measurements of atmospheric small ions. *Aerosol Sci. Tech.*, accepted for publication.
- IV Ehn, M., Petäjä, T., Birmili, W., Junninen, H., Aalto, P., and Kulmala, M. (2007). Non-volatile residuals of newly formed atmospheric particles in the boreal forest. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 7, 677-684.
- V Ehn, M., Petäjä, T., Aufmhoff, H., Aalto, P., Hämeri, K., Arnold, F., Laaksonen, A., and Kulmala, M. (2007). Hygroscopic properties of ultrafine aerosol particles in the boreal forest: diurnal variation, solubility and the influence of sulfuric acid. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 7, 211-222.

1 Introduction

The atmosphere is a complex system. It governs Earth's climate through processes studied in a variety of scientific fields, including (but not limited to) physics, chemistry, meteorology, biology, geography, and hydrology. If also considering anthropogenic, i.e. human, influence, the list can be extended to include fields such as sociology and economy. With this in mind, it is not surprising that much controversy surrounds the on-going debate on climate change, and the role of anthropogenic influence. Although the major consensus is that the burning of fossil fuels has increased the level of carbon dioxide (CO_2) in the atmosphere (IPCC, 2007; Hansen et al., 2008; Hofmann et al., 2009), enhancing the green house effect and heating Earth's surface, many open questions still remain, both related to CO₂ and other anthropogenic emissions. In a system as complex as the atmosphere, the only way to achieve a complete picture is to construct climate models incorporating all the available knowledge. Unfortunately, our knowledge is not complete, and small errors can accumulate to large discrepancies in the models as all the processes are intricately linked to each other. The reliability of climate models is, however, improved every time a gap in our knowledge is filled.

In their last report, the Intergovernmental panel on climate change (IPCC) listed atmospheric aerosol particles as the most poorly understood part of the climate system (IPCC, 2007). Aerosol particles are solid or liquid particles suspended in air (Hinds, 1999). For simplicity, they are assumed to be spherical, and their diameter is used as the measure of size. While typical gas molecules in the atmosphere have diameters below 1 nm (10⁻⁹ m), aerosol particle diameters range from 1 nm up to around 100 μ m (10⁻⁴ m). For larger particles, gravitation causes the particles to reach a surface fairly quickly, and therefore they are not considered aerosol particles. Aerosol particles affect Earth's climate in several ways, as they can scatter sunlight back to space, thereby cooling Earth's surface, but even more importantly, they play a crucial role in cloud formation. For cloud droplets to form, water has to condense onto pre-existing aerosol particles (termed cloud condensation nuclei, CCN). If the concentration of available CCN is low during cloud formation, the clouds will contain few, but large, cloud droplets. On the other hand, in the event of high CCN concentrations, a cloud with many, but small, droplets will form. The latter cloud will typically have a longer lifetime and be brighter than the former, reflecting more sunlight back into space. Thus, if human activity would increase the amount of aerosol particles in the atmosphere, the net result would be a cooler climate (Twomey, 1977). However, this might be an over-simplification, as aerosolcloud-climate interactions are extremely complex (Ramanathan et al., 2001; Rosenfeld et al., 2008).

In a global perspective, the most crucial aerosol effect stems from their impact on the climate. On a regional scale, other aerosol effects also become important, mainly the degradation of visibility due to absorption and scattering of light (Bohren & Huffman, 1983), and the adverse health effects (Brunekreef & Holgate, 2002) caused by the inhalation of aerosol particles.

Aerosol particles are produced in many different ways. Direct emissions (primary production) derive from e.g. sea spray from oceans, dust storms, volcanoes, traffic and different types of burning processes. In addition to these, gas-to-particle conversion is also occurring in the atmosphere (Kulmala et al., 2004), and is believed to be the dominant source of aerosol particles in the atmosphere (Merikanto et al., 2009). This gas-to-particle conversion (secondary production) produces new particles through a process beginning with a few gas molecules colliding to form a cluster of 1-2 nm in diameter (Kulmala, 2003). Subsequently more molecules attach to the cluster, and they can be considered aerosol particles, which starts to grow by condensation, typically at a rate of 1-10 nm h⁻¹ (Kulmala et al., 2004; Kulmala & Kerminen, 2008). Small clusters are easily lost by coagulation, i.e. collisions with larger particles, and deposition, i.e. collisions with surfaces such as the ground or leaves on a tree. If the particles grow above 50 nm, they can potentially start scattering light and act as CCN, which is when they become relevant from a climate point of view. Both primary and secondary aerosol production can be either biogenic, anthropogenic, or a combination of the two.

Although the process of gas-to-particle conversion and subsequent growth, simply termed new particle formation in this work, is qualitatively understood as outlined above, the exact compounds participating in each step are far from clear. The main reason is the difficulty of measuring the composition of particles smaller than 50 nm in diameter due to their miniscule mass. Below 3 nm, where the first steps of new particle formation take place (Kulmala et al., 2007b), measuring the number of particles/clusters is already a difficult task, let alone measuring their chemical composition. Above 3 nm, the number concentration of particles is routinely measured, but composition measurements below ~50 nm are still scarce. Above this limit, the mass of the particles is large enough to be measured with a number of different instruments, either online (real-time measurements) or offline (e.g. sample collection on filters for later analysis). To date, reliable composition measurements of sub-50 nm particles are extremely rare (Smith et al., 2004; Smith et al., 2008), and even these cannot unambiguously determine the complete composition of the particles, though they have given some indications down to around 10 nm. As the mass of a spherical particle scales as the third power of the diameter and the initial steps of particle formation take place around 2 nm, the mass of the original 2 nm core will make up less than 1% of the mass once the particle has grown to 10 nm. Therefore, without reliable sub-10 nm composition measurements, we are still lacking information on a very crucial part of the formation process.

As direct measurements have not been successfully employed to measure the composition of the smallest particles, indirect methods have been developed to gain insight into this problem. Such measurements have been based on measuring some characteristic of the particles, such as their affinity (uptake ability) of different liquids, most commonly water (Sakurai et al., 2005), but also alcohols (Vaattovaara et al., 2005; Kulmala et al., 2007a). Another regularly measured characteristic is the response of the particles to elevated temperatures (Wehner et al., 2005). With knowledge of these physical properties, one can constrain the composition, even though a full picture will still be missing. Both the direct and indirect methods have been applied in various environments and the chemical composition is expected to differ a great deal between e.g. Mexico City, rural Germany, and the Finnish boreal forest, to list a few of the measurement sites of the above-referenced studies.

Another indirect approach is to measure a subset of the sub-3 nm clusters and molecules by only studying the naturally charged ions (Laakso et al., 2004; Eisele et al., 2006; Arnold, 2008). Constant ion production takes place in the atmosphere due to high energy particles, produced mainly from cosmic rays and the radio-active decay of radon, which causes a small fraction of the neutral clusters and molecules to acquire charge. This greatly facilitates their detection and characterization. However, the charging mechanism is highly selective and can thus not give a complete picture of all compounds in this size range. Nevertheless, the method has proven to be an efficient way to detect several critical species and their correlation with new particle formation (Eisele, 1989; Eisele et al., 2006).

To understand the processes and compounds participating in new particle formation and growth is, and has been for the past few decades, one of the major goals in the field of atmospheric aerosol research. Many advances have been made during this time, but more work is undoubtedly still needed. In this thesis, the focus was on experimentally identifying compounds, or groups of compounds, taking part in biogenic new particle formation in the lower troposphere, through indirect methods. More specifically, the detailed objectives were:

1. To develop, test and deploy instruments in the field to obtain information on the chemical compounds involved in new particle formation and growth up to 50 nm (**Papers I-V**).

- 2. To chemically characterize naturally charged ambient small ions, and to indirectly link their properties to the behavior and chemistry of neutral clusters and molecules during the first steps of new particle formation (**Papers I-III**).
- 3. To measure physical properties of the growing new particles to indirectly gain insight into the condensing vapors responsible for new particle growth (**Papers IV-V**).

2 Indirect methods to measure chemical composition

When available, direct approaches provide conclusive information on the composition of the measured particles. The amount of inorganic compounds in particles larger than 50 nm in diameter has been quantitatively measured online with several instruments, such as particle-into-liquid samplers (PILS, Weber et al., 2001), using ion chromatography for the chemical analysis, and the Aerodyne aerosol mass spectrometer (AMS, Jayne et al., 2000; Canagaratna et al., 2007). The AMS is also able to quantitatively measure the total organic mass spectrum, though after considerable fragmentation of the original molecules. Nevertheless, several different organic compound types can be distinguished (Lanz et al., 2007; Jimenez et al., 2009). Direct measurements of sub-50 nm particles are not possible with the PILS or AMS, but the thermal desorption chemical ionization mass spectrometer (TDCIMS) developed by Smith et al. (2004) can measure particles down to around 10 nm. Due to the ionization technique, the results are only qualitative, but it still has provided evidence of several compounds in these small particles (Smith et al., 2008; Smith et al., 2010). Additionally, the nanoaerosol mass spectrometer (NAMS) allows direct and quantitative measurements of particles around 10-20 nm (Wang & Johnston, 2006; Wang et al., 2006). The drawback of the instrument is that it only provides elemental bulk composition of the particles due to the high-energy laser ionization. Nevertheless, this technique has shown itself capable of clearly separating between hydrocarbon-like traffic emission particles and sulfate driven new particle formation (Zordan et al., 2008). In summary, below 10 nm, there are no direct techniques available for composition measurements, and in the range of 10-50 nm, improvement is still needed.

While the direct techniques are further developed, additional insight can be acquired using different indirect techniques currently available. This has been the main focus of this work, and the utilized instruments will be described in section 3. This section describes the aims, theory and basic concepts of measuring some select indirect properties of molecules and particles.

2.1 Ions

Ions are constantly produced and lost in the atmosphere, but depending on the height, the ionization, ion concentration, and ion composition will be very different. For simplicity, in this work we will focus solely on the lower troposphere. Galactic cosmic rays and high-energy particles originating from the radio-active decay of radon can interact with gas molecules and produce a cascade of high-energy collisions. These collisions will have sufficient energy to ionize gas molecules by removing electrons from the molecules, resulting in primary ions such as N_2^+ and O_2^+ (e.g. Arnold, 2008). The free electrons rapidly attach to electronegative molecules, producing negative ions such as O_2^{-} . The reason for these ions being the typical primary ions is their great abundance: nitrogen (N) and oxygen (O) together make up roughly 98-99% of the atmosphere. Water, argon and CO₂ together account for around 1-2%, and the most abundant gas after that is neon with a contribution of less than 0.002%. Even though the other trace gases make up only a marginal part of the atmosphere, there are constant collisions between gas molecules (every molecule collides around 10¹⁰ times every second) and once an ion collides with a molecule, the charge may be transferred if it is energetically favorable. In practice, this means that the molecules with the highest electron affinity will end up with the extra electron. Later on in the reaction chain, not only electron transfer will take place, but reactions including bond breaking may also occur. Less energy is typically required to add/remove a proton than an electron from a molecule, and in the later steps of the ion-neutral collisions, proton transfer will therefore dominate. The negative charge will end up on the ion with the lowest proton affinity. A low proton affinity is equivalent with high acidity and it has been found that the negative ion spectrum consists mainly of strong acids, both inorganic (e. g. sulfuric and nitric acid) and organic (e. g. malonic acid) (Eisele, 1989; Paper II). Similarly, molecules with the highest proton affinities (bases, such as ammonia, amines, pyridines) will collect the positive charges (Eisele & Tanner, 1990; Paper II).

Losses of ions occur due to recombination of positive and negative ions and through collisions with aerosol particles or surfaces (Hõrrak et al., 2008). The loss rate mainly varies according to the amount of aerosol particles, and the production according to the amount of radon in the air. At the earth's surface, this competition results in ion concentrations in the order of 1000 ions cm⁻³ for each polarity. This can be compared to the total amount of molecules available, which is around $2 \cdot 10^{19}$ cm⁻³. In other words, only a fraction of the gas phase molecules are charged, but still the ion composition reflects the composition of trace gases in the atmosphere. The most obvious example is sulfuric acid (H₂SO₄) which is formed in the atmosphere

through oxidation of sulfur dioxide (SO_2) , causing a strong diurnal behavior (i.e. variation between day and night) of the acid, as oxidation is strongly photochemically driven. Typical H_2SO_4 concentrations night-time are around 10^5 cm^{-3} or below, and day-time around 10^{6} - 10^{7} cm⁻³ (Eisele & Tanner, 1993; Petäjä et al., 2009). H₂SO₄ is one of the strongest acids in the atmosphere and will thus become charged in a collision with any negative ion, and thus the amount of HSO₄ions is closely linked to the concentration of neutral H₂SO₄, denoted [H₂SO₄]. During a day with $[H_2SO_4] > 5 \cdot 10^7 \text{ cm}^{-3}$, the negative ion spectrum can be completely dominated by HSO_4^- and its clusters with $(H_2SO_4)_n$, n = 1-3, as reported in **Paper II**. Interestingly, during the same day a strong new particle formation event also took place. Although far from conclusive, this measurement of ions and ion clusters indirectly implies that H₂SO₄ can play a key part in new particle formation. Unfortunately, the dominating feature of HSO₄⁻ in the negative ion spectrum can also have a drawback, since if there exists more important participating compounds, they will not be detected with this method as their proton affinities are lower than that of sulfuric acid.

2.2 Hygroscopicity

The hygroscopicity of a particle is a measure of how readily it absorbs water at subsaturation, i.e. at relative humidities (RH) below 100%. It is often measured in terms of a diameter growth factor (GF) at a certain RH, typically around 90% (Swietlicki et al., 2008; Paper V). If a 100 nm particle is taken from completely dry conditions (RH \approx 0%) and exposed to high RH, causing it to grow to a 150 nm particle through water uptake, the GF would be reported as 1.5. This gives an indirect measure of the chemical composition of the particle. Obviously, as the particles can contain thousands of different molecules, a single number is not enough for a full understanding of the particle composition. Nevertheless, there is a large variation in GF for different compounds, with organic compounds typically having GF<1.3 and inorganic salts typically having GF>1.5 (Hämeri et al., 2000; Hämeri et al., 2001; Peng et al., 2001; McFiggans et al., 2006). Simplified illustrations are given in Figure 1, where the growth from 0% to 90% is depicted for a non-hygroscopic organic particle (A) and a hygroscopic inorganic particle (B). In the atmosphere, particles usually contain a mixture of inorganic and organic compounds (C0 in Figure 1), and the compounds in the particles are often assumed to absorb water independently of each other (Stokes & Robinson, 1966). Thus, we can again apply some constraints on the composition based on measured GF. For instance, if a particle has a GF=1.0, it has not absorbed any water, and can therefore not contain any inorganic species such as ammonia, nitrate or sulfate, which are typically abundant in atmospheric aerosols. On the other hand, if the GF of a

particle is 1.6, the particle can be mostly pure ammonium sulfate (GF=1.65), or a mix of sodium chloride (typical in marine environments, GF=2.3) and some organics with low hygroscopicities. In reality, excluding marine environments, the GF typically falls somewhere in between these two example values, as most particles contain mixtures of many different molecules.



Figure 1: Hygroscopic growth of different particle types. A0 represents an organic, non-hygroscopic particle, which does not take up water when humidified to 90% RH (A1). B0 represents a particle containing ammonium sulfate, which is very hygroscopic and takes up much water when humidified (B1). If a particle is a mix of A and B, the latter will absorb water independently of the organics, and only grow slightly. The water-absorbing molecules in B and C will dissolve upon humidification.

In addition to giving hints on the chemical composition, measuring the hygroscopicity is also important for other reasons. Firstly, the impact of aerosols on light scattering is partly determined by their actual size in the atmosphere, but particle size distributions are typically measured after drying as conducting measurements at ambient RH is often difficult due to the high sensitivity to temperature (Nessler et al., 2003; Wang et al., 2003; Birmili et al., 2009). With a measured hygroscopicity and ambient RH, the dry size distribution can, at least to some extent, be used to recalculate the true ambient distribution. Secondly, many composition measurements are based on measuring the total aerosol mass, such as

filter collection and many aerosol mass spectrometers. These may not give an accurate picture of the aerosol as one has to assume that all particles have the same composition. As a clarifying example, if a filter measurement shows that 50% of the particle mass consisted of hydrocarbons and 50% was ammonium sulfate (AS), it can still not be determined if every single particle was composed of a 50-50 distribution of organics and AS (termed an internal mixture), or if half the particles were purely organic, and half were pure AS. With a measurement of the hygroscopicity, this problem is solved as the data will either show that the particles had two completely different growth factors (A1 and B1 in Figure 1) in the latter case, or a single GF in the 50-50 mixture case (C1 in Figure 1).

2.3 Volatility

The volatility of a compound can be defined by how easily it will evaporate from a condensed phase. Compounds that are mostly found in the gas phase at ambient conditions are considered volatile, those that stay in solid or liquid form are considered non-volatile, and finally, if some fraction of a compound is found in both gas and condensed phase, it can be considered semi-volatile (Robinson et al., 2007). The volatility of a particle is measured by heating the air in which the particle is suspended to a certain temperature, and later measuring how much of the mass evaporated (Huffman et al., 2009; Cappa & Jimenez, 2010). To achieve the maximum information from the measurement, a thermogram can be measured. A thermogram depicts evaporation as a function of temperature, which in practice means that the temperature is ramped from room temperature up to several hundred degrees Celsius, while the evaporation is monitored. Each compound will come off at a certain temperature range, and again an indirect measure of the composition is acquired.

Figure 2 illustrates the evaporation of three different particles types, the same as in Figure 1, after heating to 100 C and 200 C, respectively. As the decrease in diameter after heating to these two temperatures is clearly different for each particle type, this measurement enables us to constrain the particle composition.



Figure 2: Volatility of different particle types. When heated to 100 C, the organic particle (A0) will shrink (A1) due to evaporation. However, if the organic particle is a mix of numerous different organic molecules, some may stay in the particle even after heating up 200 C (A2). Ammonium sulfate particles (B0) evaporate at around 150 C, which means that heating to 100 C (B1) will hardly affect the particles, but at 200 C the entire particle has evaporated (B2). For the mixed particles (C0), heating to 100 C will cause evaporated of the organics (C1), but at 200 C all the ammonium sulfate has evaporated and only a small organic fraction remains.

When measuring the volatility, it is important to keep in mind that the aerosol particles are hardly ever in equilibrium, but rather in some pseudo steady-state, meaning that evaporation and condensation take place continuously. Additionally, the evaporation is not instantaneous, and thus the residence time in the heated section of the instrument will influence the result (Cappa, 2010; Riipinen et al., 2010).

2.4 Additional indirect methods

Some less commonly used indirect methods to probe sub-50 nm particle composition are listed in the following. Hygroscopicity is a measure of the water affinity of the particles, and similarly the affinity to other liquids can also be studied. Growth factors have been measured by introducing particles to high sub-

saturation ratios of ethanol (Joutsensaari et al., 2001; Vaattovaara et al., 2005). A drawback of this approach compared to growth in water, is that the ethanol can react chemically with some of the organics in the particles, changing the composition of the particles. Another method involves comparing the condensation of water and butanol onto particles at super-saturations. If either vapor condenses more readily than the other, the particles are thought to be more soluble in the corresponding liquid. This method has been used in the condensation particle counter battery presented by Kulmala et al. (2007a). High solubility in water typically means high inorganic content, while solubility in alcohols suggests high organic content. However, the difficulties with generating similar saturation profiles in different instruments makes the interpretation challenging. Finally, indirect methods can also be combined for additional information, the most common being the measurement of hygroscopicity after some part of the particle has been evaporated (Johnson et al., 2004; Ristovski et al., 2010). This method can be very powerful, but requires careful measurements to be certain which part of the resulting size change is due to evaporation and which to water uptake.

3 Experimental methods

In this section, the most important instruments utilized in this study are presented, together with a description of the site where the majority of the measurements were conducted (**Papers II-V**). **Paper I** presents mainly laboratory data, together with brief results from Helsinki, Finland.

3.1 Basic instrument building blocks in aerosol science

There are two instrument building blocks, the condensation particle counter (CPC) and the differential mobility analyzer (DMA), that have played a central role both in the field of aerosol science as a whole, and in this thesis. Therefore, these will be described first, facilitating the following introduction to the instruments themselves.

3.1.1 The condensation particle counters (CPC)

Particles larger than a few hundred nm scatter light, and can thus be detected optically using lasers. Smaller particles, including the range where all the work presented in this thesis were performed, are too small to efficiently scatter incident light, and can therefore not be directly detected optically. The principal idea behind a CPC is to grow all particles large enough to be detected (McMurry, 2000). This is accomplished by introducing all particles into a flow containing an extremely high saturation ratio of typically butanol or water. Under these supersaturated conditions,

the butanol/water molecules will condense onto the particles, growing them enough to easily be detected by an optical particle counter.

When the particle diameter decreases below 10 nm, the curvature of the particles start playing a more important role. This is called the Kelvin effect, which in practice means that increasing curvature decreases the amount of neighboring molecules at the surface, and they will evaporate more easily. The Kelvin effect increases exponentially when further decreasing the particle diameter. Traditionally, no commercial CPCs could grow particles smaller than 2.5-3 nm, and only a few research groups had managed to optimize customized CPCs that extended below this limit (Saros et al., 1996; Gamero-Castano & de la Mora, 2000; Mordas et al., 2008; Sipilä et al., 2008). Very recently, the Airmodus A09 particle size magnifier has been able to extend also the detection range of commercial CPCs down to around 1 nm (Vanhanen et al., 2010).

3.1.2 The differential mobility analyzer (DMA)

A DMA (Knutson & Whitby, 1975; Winklmayr et al., 1991) allows us to select a monodisperse particle sample (i.e. particles of only one size) from a polydisperse distribution (different sizes). The selected particles can then continue to another device for processing, conditioning, sizing, counting, or any other of a multitude of different applications incorporating DMAs. A limitation of the DMA is that it can only size-select charged particles, since it relies on the particles moving in an electric field. A simplified schematic cross-section of a cylindrical DMA is shown in Figure 3. A sheath flow of particle-free gas (typically air) enters at the top of the DMA. The flow inside the DMA is kept laminar, and the sample flow containing the polydisperse aerosol is introduced at the outer edge of the sheath flow. A typical sample-to-sheath flow ratio is 1:10. A voltage of up to several kV can be applied to the central rod (marked with "V" in Figure 3) while the rest of the DMA is grounded, producing an electric field between the rod and the outer cylinder. The neutral particles will continue with the sample flow on the outer edge, but the electric field will exert a force on the charged particles, either towards or away from the central rod depending on the polarity. The particles with opposite sign to the central rod will move towards it at a speed corresponding to their size (or electrical mobility, to be exact). In Figure 3 this is depicted by three different particle sizes, of which all will travel at the same speed along the cylinder, but the smallest particles will impact on the central rod, while the largest will never reach it during the time spent inside the DMA. Only the particles with a specific size, in this case the intermediate sized particles, will come close to the slit in the central rod through which they will follow the outgoing sample flow.



Figure 3: Schematic cross section of a differential mobility analyzer (DMA). Particles enter the laminar flow at the outer edge of the cylinder, and due to the electric field, only particles of a certain size are attenuated to find the narrow slit on the inner cylinder.

3.2 Differential mobility particle sizer (DMPS)

One of the simplest applications utilizing a DMA and a CPC is the DMPS (e.g. Aalto et al., 2001). The basic principle is that the sample is passed through the DMA, with a certain voltage applied to the central rod to select only a certain, chosen particle size which is subsequently passed to a CPC for counting. After a certain counting time (typically on the order of a few seconds), the voltage on the central rod is changed to pass through another particle size, and this process is repeated until the entire particle size range of interest has been scanned. The

concentration measured at each size is logged, and a particle number size distribution is obtained.

As a DMA only measures charged particles, a charger is typically used in front of the DMA to produce particles in charge equilibrium. It has been found that when there are enough charges available, particles of a certain size will always reach a certain charge distribution (Hoppel & Frick, 1986; Wiedensohler, 1988). For instance, in charge equilibrium, 95% of all 10 nm particles will be neutral, and 5% will be singly charged. For 100 nm particles, 66% will be neutral, 28% singly charged, and 6% doubly charged. A doubly charged 100 nm particle will have the same mobility as a singly charged 68 nm particle. Post-processing of the measured CPC concentrations will take into account the equilibrium charge distribution, accounting for multiply charged particles, diffusion inside the DMA, and imperfect sizing, to produce a best estimate for the complete size distribution of all particles in the sample.

3.3 Volatility scanning mobility particle sizer (VSMPS)

A scanning mobility particle sizer (SMPS, Wang & Flagan, 1990) is similar to a DMPS, with the only exception being that the voltage over the DMA in the DMPS is stepped, while in the SMPS the voltage is scanned continuously over the size range. In practice, the instruments measure the same quantity, but scanning allows for faster measurements than stepping, while making the data analysis more complex. The VSMPS additionally contains an oven in front of the SMPS in order to evaporate some part of the aerosol particles (Wehner et al., 2005; **Paper IV**). The oven can either be set to a certain temperature, or be scanned or stepped to obtain a thermogram. The instrument also needs to incorporate a bypass for the oven, or have another SMPS/DMPS measuring concurrently, as the non-heated size distribution also needs to be measured to be able to calculate how much of the particles has evaporated. In this way, an indirect measure of the particle composition can be obtained.

3.4 Hygroscopicity tandem differential mobility analyzer (HTDMA)

The working principle of a HTDMA is to measure the growth of aerosol particles upon humidification (Rader & McMurry, 1986; **Paper V**). This is realized by using two DMAs in series, followed by a CPC for particle counting (Figure 4). A humidification unit is placed between the DMAs. The polydisperse particle sample is first passed through a dryer which removes most of the water vapor before entering the first DMA (DMA1). In DMA1, a certain dry size is selected, and these

particles are subsequently humidified to a high relative humidity (RH), typically 90%. Depending on the composition, particles will grow by absorbing water. Inorganic species like ammonium sulfate or sodium chloride, both typical atmospheric aerosol constituents, will absorb large amounts of water, whereas hydrocarbons and soot particles will hardly absorb any water. After humidification and possible growth, the particles enter the second DMA (DMA2) which scans the particle size range while the concentration at each size is measured by the CPC. After this, the voltage on DMA1 is changed to pass through another dry size and DMA2 will scan the resulting humidified size distribution. The HTDMA thus produces hygroscopicity data for all selected dry sizes, and this data can be used to indirectly derive information on the particle composition, in a similar manner as with the VSMPS.



Figure 4: A schematic of the hygroscopicity tandem DMA (from Paper V). The sample travels from the top right to top left. First the sample is neutralized to charge equilibrium with a radio-active charger, then a monodisperse aerosol sample is selected in DMA1, after which the sample is humidified to a high RH and the resulting size distribution is scanned with DMA2 and a CPC.

3.5 Atmospheric pressure interface time-of-flight mass spectrometer (APi-TOF)

The purpose of the APi-TOF is to measure the mass of small ions below a few nm with minimal perturbation of the sample (Papers I-III). Typically mass spectrometers always use an ionization mechanism, and to decrease the possible confusion with atmospheric pressure ionization, often abbreviated API, the "i" in APi-TOF is lowercase. The instrument consists of two parts: the atmospheric pressure interface (APi) and the time-of-flight mass spectrometer (TOF). The APi, in turn, consists of an inlet (a critical orifice) drawing a sample flow of about 0.81 min⁻¹, two guiding quadrupoles and an ion lens assembly. The purpose of the quadrupoles and the lenses is to guide all the ions through the APi while gas is pumped away to achieve the vacuum needed for the TOF. Once the ions reach the TOF, the pressure is roughly 10^{-6} mbar, i.e. 9 orders of magnitude lower than ambient pressure. There are also ion losses in the APi, and the typical transmission in the range 50-1500 Da is around 0.1-1%. The high resolution of the TOF allows accurate determination of the chemical composition, as will be shown in section 4.1. The dalton (Da) is used as the unit of mass, and is equal to the atomic mass unit, i.e. one twelfth of the mass of the carbon (12C) atom. To be exact, all mass spectrometers measure mass/charge, and not directly mass. In the TOF, the ions are accelerated in an electric field giving each ion the same kinetic energy E. The acquired velocity (v) will depend on the mass (m) of the ions according to $E = \frac{1}{2}mv^2$. The flight path of the ions leads to a detector, and their flight time (t) is measured. As t is inversely proportional to v, the mass of each ion can be calculated purely based on the time-of-flight. The assumption in the previous calculation is that the ions are singly charged, which is typically the case for such small ions, especially in the absence of strong ionization processes. All APi-TOF results in this thesis will for simplicity be presented as a function of mass, assuming that all observed ions were singly charged.

As the ion mass is measured in vacuum, evaporation may take place inside the instrument before detection. Additionally, in the quadrupoles the pressure is still relatively high, which means that collisions between gas molecules and the ions occur. If these collisions are energetic enough, especially weakly bound clusters can fragment. This is not believed to be a large problem, as shown in **Paper III** when comparing the APi-TOF to ion mobility spectrometers, but needs to be kept in mind during analysis.

3.6 Ion mobility spectrometers

Ion mobility spectrometers come in a variety of different configurations (Flagan, 1998). The ones used in this work apply the same method of size separation as the DMA. In addition to this, they also incorporate detectors and can thus measure the ion size distribution as stand-alone instruments. The detection is not based on optical methods as in a CPC, since the ions are typically smaller than can be detected by CPCs. Instead, they use electrometers which measure the current produced by the ions impacting on the detector. The currents involved are extremely small (on the order of femtoamperes), and thus the instruments require large flows to obtain a decent signal-to-noise ratio. However, as the measured ions are very small, high flows are needed to keep the diffusional losses at a minimum. Below are short descriptions of the ion mobility instruments used in this thesis.

3.6.1 Balanced scanning mobility analyzer (BSMA)

The BSMA (Tammet, 2006) utilizes plane-type DMAs instead of cylindrical DMAs, but the working principle is the same. The instrument consists of two separate DMAs, one for each polarity. The voltages over the DMAs are scanned simultaneously, but as both DMAs use the same electrometer, only one polarity is measured at a time while ions of the other polarity are removed with a pre-filter. The total flow into the BSMA is 2400 l min⁻¹.

3.6.2 Air ion spectrometer (AIS)

The AIS (Mirme et al., 2007) consist of two completely separate cylindrical DMAs, one for each polarity, with fixed classifying voltages. The size distribution is acquired by lining the outer cylinder walls with 24 electrometers each, and the sample is introduced at the inner cylinder, i.e. inversely to the DMA presented in Figure 3. The smallest ions will impact on the first electrometers, while the larger ions with higher inertia will impact further down in the DMA. The entire size distribution for both polarities is measured continuously. The drawback of the AIS is the low achievable mobility resolution. The sample flow of the instrument is 60 l min⁻¹.

3.7 Station for measuring ecosystem-atmosphere relations (SMEAR)

The measurements in **Papers II-V** were all conducted at the SMEAR II station (Hari & Kulmala, 2005) in Hyytiälä, Finland. The station is located in a fairly homogenous Scots pine stand, and represents a boreal coniferous forest that covers

roughly 10% of the earth's surface (Bonan, 2008). The closest large city is Tampere, located 60 km southwest of the station. The anthropogenic influence at the site is believed to be low, and the new particle formation studies conducted there are indicative of pure biogenic particle production.

4 Chemistry and physics of atmospheric aerosol particle formation and growth: Review and thesis results

In this section, the current knowledge concerning atmospheric new particle formation in the lower troposphere will be reviewed. The results obtained in this work can be distinguished by the citations to the five papers (**Papers I-V**) making up this thesis. As previously stated, different environments may have very different compounds participating in the particle formation, and thus the emphasis will be put on biogenic, mainly boreal forest, environments where most of the measurements in this thesis were performed. However, many aspects will be applicable also to other environments where new particle formation occurs (Kulmala et al., 2004). Much of the work performed in this work was funded by the EU project EUCAARI (Kulmala et al., 2009), and a review of the results on new particle formation in the project is presented by Kerminen et al. (2010).

As discussed in section 2.3 on volatility, some compounds prefer to remain in gas phase, while others prefer solid or liquid phase. This implies that for gas-to-particle conversion to occur, there must be low-volatility compounds in the gas phase that want to condense, i.e. have low volatility. These compounds may either condense onto pre-existing particles or nucleate to form new particles. The two most common mechanisms in the atmosphere that can produce such super-saturated conditions are:

- 1) Temperature changes. Evaporation is more efficient at high temperatures, which means that semi-volatile species will dominantly remain in the gas phase. However, if the temperature decreases, the preferred state of the compound can shift to the condensed phase, and a super saturation of the compound is produced. As an example, super saturation of water vapor means that the relative humidity (RH) surpasses 100%. Assuming a bath room where a hot shower is running, both the temperature and the RH will increase. If there is a colder window or mirror in the room, the air close to it will contain the same amount of water vapor, but at a lower temperature, causing condensation onto the window/mirror.
- 2) Oxidation. The atmosphere contains radicals such as OH, NO_3 and ozone (O_3) which are highly reactive. When these react with another gas phase

molecule, the result is usually addition of oxygen to the molecule. Higher oxygen content, in turn, tends to decrease the volatility of the compounds, making them more likely to condense. For instance, SO₂ is a gas typically present in the atmosphere at concentrations on the order of 10^{10} cm⁻³, and can react with OH and water to form low-volatility H₂SO₄. Another purely biogenic example is the oxidation of volatile organic compounds (VOCs) such as monoterpenes (C₁₀H₁₆) emitted by vegetation. As their name suggests, these compounds are volatile and will prefer to stay in the gas phase, but if oxidized, their volatility decreases, and after a certain amount of oxidation steps they will readily condense.

Temperature decrease usually happens in the evening and at night, whereas oxidation is stronger during daytime when solar radiation produces more oxidizing radicals. As the majority of reported new particle formation events occur during the day (Kulmala et al., 2004), oxidation is considered to be the more important of the two above-mentioned processes. Additionally, oxidation can be considered an irreversible process, whereas later increases in temperature can cause re-evaporation of compounds.

A typical particle formation event observed in Hyytiälä is plotted in Figure 5, with new particles appearing just before noon and growing throughout the day and night. On average, these events occur in Hyytiälä every fourth day, but they are not evenly spread out over the seasons (Dal Maso et al., 2005). During spring and autumn the frequency is the highest, and during winter the lowest, indicating that biological activity is important for the particle formation process in Hyytiälä (Dal Maso et al., 2009). It is worth keeping in mind that since the measurement is stationary and the air is always moving with the wind, the fact that both formation and growth are observed in Hyytiälä means that the site is surrounded by a large, roughly homogeneous area where particles are produced and grow.

The presence of low volatility compounds in the gas phase, i.e. super saturation, is not necessarily enough to produce new particles. As an extreme example, water will condense onto surfaces, as mentioned above, at super saturation (RH>100%). Depending on the level of super saturation, water will also condense onto aerosol particles, in which case the aerosol particles function as cloud condensation nuclei. However, in the absence of surfaces and aerosol particles, the water will not homogeneously nucleate to form particles on its own before the RH reaches several hundred percent (Wölk et al., 2002). The reason is that the initial clusters formed purely by water molecules are not stable enough, and molecules will detach (i.e. evaporate) from the clusters faster than new ones attach. This same phenomenon is true for a variety of other compounds. However, aerosol particles are always present in the atmosphere, which means that if low volatility compounds cannot form new particles, they will eventually condense onto pre-existing particles. This shows the need to divide the study of particle formation into a step of initial cluster formation, often termed nucleation, and subsequent growth through multi-component condensation.



Figure 5: A new particle formation event observed in Hyytiälä, Finland, on 2 May, 2005. The top panel shows the size distribution of particles according to the color scale below. The x-axis goes from midnight to midnight, and the y-axis from 1 to 1000 nm. The bottom graph shows the total particle concentration for the same period. New particles appear around 3 nm just before noon, the concentration increasing ten-fold, and the particles grow during the evening up tens of nm.

4.1 Cluster formation

The compounds that can form at least somewhat stable clusters of only a few molecules are the best candidates for explaining the first step of new particle formation. Sulfuric acid has been identified as an important constituent in atmospheric new particle formation (Weber et al., 1996; Eisele & Hanson, 2000; Kulmala et al., 2004; Nieminen et al., 2009; Zhao et al., 2010; **Paper II**), both

through field and laboratory measurements. Sipilä et al. (2010) even speculate that H_2SO_4 alone could explain the observed formation rates in most places where new particle formation has been observed. However, there is also a wide agreement that sulfuric acid can only explain a fraction of the later growth of the new particles. Additionally, typical atmospheric H_2SO_4 concentrations are always well below saturation, which means that for H_2SO_4 to remain in the particles, bond formation needs to occur in the cluster to bind it in the particle phase. As H₂SO₄ is an acid, the addition of a base (like ammonia, NH₃) will facilitate formation of a salt (like ammonium sulfate, $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ which will have much lower volatility. Amines can also produce salts, as will be discussed later, and even water can act as a base, keeping sulfuric acid in the condensed phase. Water is typically present at a concentration of 10^{16} - 10^{17} cm⁻³, and can thus be assumed to always reach steady state almost instantaneously (e.g. Kerminen, 1997). Concentrations of trace gases such as sulfuric acid and ammonia are typically 10^5 - 10^{10} cm⁻³, and it can thus take seconds, or even minutes, before a cluster collides with a specific molecule. Therefore, the initial clusters need to be stable enough to not evaporate faster than new molecules can be added.

For clusters containing two sulfuric acid molecules, quantum chemical calculations have shown that the addition of ammonia makes the clusters more stable than the addition of water (Kurten et al., 2007; Ortega et al., 2009) and the addition of an amine enhances the stability even more than ammonia (Kurten et al., 2008). However, it is still debated whether or not this is the case also for larger clusters. Clusters of 1-4 molecules will henceforth be referred to as monomer, dimer, trimer and tetramer, respectively. Recent laboratory measurements (Paper I) have shown that charged clusters with 4 or more sulfuric acid molecules will readily cluster with ammonia, whereas clusters smaller than the tetramer contain no ammonia (Figure 6). The same results also suggest that charged clusters containing only sulfuric acid and water will not grow above $4-5 \text{ H}_2\text{SO}_4$ molecules unless highly super-saturated, but with the addition of one ammonia, the cluster can grow by 4-5 additional H_2SO_4 molecules. Adding a second ammonia may increase this size even further, as the clusters with two ammonia become more abundant than the ones with one ammonia at 9 sulfuric acid molecules (Figure 6). Also clusters with three ammonia become visible at larger cluster sizes. Similar measurements have not been available previously, and thus the role of ammonia may have gone unnoticed in earlier "pure" sulfuric acid nucleation studies, as even trace amounts of ammonia may be enough to stabilize the H₂SO₄ clusters, which by themselves might not be able to form particles at ambient concentrations. As these types of measurements are now available, research on this topic is likely to move forward rapidly.



Figure 6: Cluster distribution measured by the APi-TOF of room air with added sulfuric acid from **Paper I**. In the top panel the mass spectrum between 80 and 400 Da is plotted, with the dominant peaks being the sulfuric acid monomer-tetramer. The high-resolution spectrum at integer mass 89 Da is plotted in the inset to show that the APi-TOF can distinguish between ions separated by only a few hundredths of Da for the smallest ions. In the bottom panel, the 400-1000 Da mass range is shown (note the different scale on the y-axis), and the signal above 700 Da has been multiplied by 10. The dominating peaks are no longer the pure sulfuric acid peaks, but instead the cluster with sulfuric acid and 1-2 ammonia. The inset figure shows the distribution around the cluster of six sulfuric acid and one ammonia. At that high mass, the resolution alone is not enough for identification, but the isotopic pattern clearly verifies the ion as the above-mentioned cluster.

Figure 6 also contains inserts to depict two methods used to identify the observed ions. In the top panel, the spectrum around unit mass 89 Da is shown, and two different peaks are observed: oxalic acid (88.988 Da) and lactic acid (89.024 Da). These two peaks are clearly distinguishable at this small mass. At larger ion sizes, the peaks become wider, and the possible combinations of elements making up the molecules/clusters increase exponentially. Thus another way to limit the amount of possibilities is to study the isotopic pattern. Roughly 95% of the sulfur on Earth is

 32 S, but ~4.5% is 34 S, which causes molecules to spread out over several different integer masses. An example is shown in the bottom panel of Figure 6, where the measured distribution around the cluster of 6 sulfuric acid and one ammonia is plotted, together with the theoretically calculated isotopic distribution (black bars). The good agreement validates the identification.

Quantum chemical calculations predict that ammonia will attach to pure sulfuric acid charged trimers and larger clusters (Ortega et al., 2008). According to APi-TOF measurements (Paper I), ammonia forms clusters with tetramers and larger clusters. Thus, experiments and models are still not in complete agreement concerning the charged clusters, but the trends are similar. This gives more confidence that the models can also be applied to molecules and neutral clusters, which currently cannot be measured, but where most of the atmospheric new particle formation takes place (Kulmala et al., 2010). According to Ortega et al. (2008), ammonia stabilizes even smaller neutral clusters, but these will not be able to grow as large as charged clusters with the same amount of ammonia. In Paper II, we detected pure sulfuric acid charged clusters up to the tetramer, and also the tetramer clustered with one ammonia, in ambient air in Hyytiälä (Figure 7). The top panel shows a 2 h average mass spectrum during a day with high H_2SO_4 concentration, and the spectrum is completely dominated by sulfuric acid and its clusters. The tetramer and tetramer clustered with ammonia are small peaks, but still distinguishable as seen in the inset figure (top right). Even though the amount of different organic molecules at the site is likely huge, the main correlation with new particle formation was found with sulfuric acid. During the day with the highest H₂SO₄ concentration, also the charged tetramer clustered with NH₃ was observed. This indicates that the amount of ammonia in the neutral clusters is probably even larger, suggesting that ammonia, and possibly amines, are important in the first steps of particle formation due to their stabilizing effect on the H₂SO₄ clusters.

To demonstrate the differences between day- and night-time ion spectra, the bottom panel in Figure 7 depicts a typical nocturnal ion distribution. The sulfuric acid peaks are reduced to a minor contribution, and nitrate and organic peaks have increased. The peaks around 300-400 Da have not yet been unambiguously identified, but they are believed to be highly oxidized organics containing one nitrogen atom. The sulfuric acid peaks are strongly dependent on the amount of sun light during the days, but the night-time organic peaks have appeared every night during the spring and summer measurements conducted at SMEAR II. No connection between the particle formation events and these organic ions has been found.



Figure 7: Ambient small ion distribution in Hyytiälä on 30 April, 2009 (from **Paper II**). The top panel corresponds to a 3 h average during the day (9:00-12:00), and the bottom panel to a 3 h night-time average (0:00-3:00) (figure modified from Paper II). The day-time spectrum was measured during a day with exceptionally high H_2SO_4 concentrations and a strong nucleation event. The sulfuric acid peaks comprise the major part of the spectrum, and also the tetramer clustered with ammonia is visible at 408 Da, as seen in the inset figure. The nocturnal spectrum in the bottom panel strongly contrasts the top panel, with many more peaks visible, and only a minor contribution of sulfuric acid.

Whereas ambient ion measurements rely on natural sources of the charge, and ion reaction times on the order of minutes (Tanner & Eisele, 1991, **Papers I-III**) mass spectrometers using chemical ionization have also been employed to study neutral molecules and clusters, mainly of sulfuric acid. In this case, nitric acid ions are introduced into the sample flow, and as one of the few stronger acids available is sulfuric acid, this method can be used to quantitatively measure the gas phase sulfuric acid concentration (Eisele & Tanner, 1993). If the reaction time between sample and ions can be varied, good estimates can also be given for the smallest sulfuric acid clusters. Zhao et al. (2010) found elevated concentrations of neutral sulfuric acid clusters up to the tetramer during particle formation events in Colorado, USA. No ammonia containing clusters were reported in that study, but instrumental limitations would have made these clusters hard to distinguish for the tetramer and larger clusters. For smaller neutral clusters of H_2SO_4 and NH_3 , the

charging may cause rapid evaporation of NH_3 , in which case the detected ion will be a pure sulfuric acid cluster.

Equally interesting as the results on H₂SO₄ and NH₃, is the lack of organic molecules detected in the smallest clusters during particle formation events, both in the laboratory (**Paper I**) and the field (Eisele et al., 2006; Zhao et al., 2010; **Paper** II). Paper II does report an organosulfate and its cluster with sulfuric acid, which track H_2SO_4 , but no larger cluster were detected and their role in new particle formation could not be determined. Some studies (e.g. Metzger et al., 2010) claim to have shown the contribution of organics already in the cluster formation step in chamber studies under typical ambient conditions. However, these results are not based on measurements of the clusters directly, and require a fair amount of assumptions. It is ultimately very hard to decouple the cluster formation step from the initial condensational growth with the measurements conducted in studies like the one by Metzger et al. (2010). Sulfuric acid is the strongest acid available, and will take the charge from most molecules and clusters given the chance, but no hint of organic involvement was detected in the ambient ions, nor by Zhao et al. (2010) during on-going particle formation events. It is possible that these clusters are so weakly bound that they evaporate in the APi-TOF, but as shown in **Paper III**, when comparing to ion mobility spectrometers such as the AIS and BSMA no considerable fragmentation was found to occur in the instrument. This is all in accordance with many studies showing sulfuric acid to be the compound that best explains the formation rate of new particles (Sipilä et al., 2010). This, however, does not apply to the growth of these clusters after their initial formation.

4.2 Growth from clusters to particles

Compared to the cluster formation, the role of organics in the condensational growth step is much less controversial. The concentration of sulfuric acid has been found to be insufficient to alone explain the observed growth rates (eg. Kulmala et al., 2001), and both indirect (Kulmala et al., 2001; Wehner et al., 2005; Riipinen et al., 2009; **Papers IV-V**) and direct (Allan et al., 2006; Smith et al., 2010) measurements have indicated that organics play a large role in the growth from a few nanometers up to 50 nm and above. This is in accordance with total aerosol mass measurements which have shown a large organic fraction in the particles (Zhang et al., 2007; Jimenez et al., 2009). Combining both gas and particle measurements, it is estimated that 10^4 - 10^5 different organic compounds have been measured in the atmosphere (Goldstein & Galbally, 2007; Hallquist et al., 2009). Whenever low-volatility vapors are condensing onto freshly nucleated particles, some part will also condense onto the larger pre-existing particles, and if no

nucleation has occurred, all the condensation will happen onto the large particles. This will not increase the total particle number, only the size and mass of the particles.

In a recent laboratory study, Wang et al. (2010) produced 2-20 nm particles through H_2SO_4 - H_2O nucleation and introduced three different organic compounds in a drift tube. All the compounds caused the particles to grow, but the processes were found to be different. The addition of trimethylamine caused growth through the formation of aminium salts in the particles. 2,4-hexadienal produced large low-volatility polymers through acid-catalyzed reaction in the particles. Finally, glyoxal also formed smaller polymers in the aqueous particles, but to a smaller extent as this reaction was not acid-catalyzed. This shows the inherent complexity of the new particle formation process, where a wide range of different compounds are involved, and both gas and particle phase reactions constantly alter the composition. The particle size is also important, as Wang et al. (2010) also found that 2,4-hexadienal only grew particles of 4 nm and larger, whereas 2-3 nm particles remained unaffected. Although only one molecule, this again is in line with the hypothesis that H_2SO_4 is important in the smallest clusters, and organic molecules become involved in the growth from a few nm.

The direct ambient measurements of 10 nm particles in Hyytiälä performed by Smith et al. (2010) were based on chemical ionization, which means that there is some selectivity involved. Their results showed large concentrations of organic acids and amines in the particles, and it was speculated that the formation of organic aminium salts in the particles was one reason for the low volatility of the particles. In the afternoon, sulfate only made up a few percent of the observed signal. Allan et al. (2006) conducted quantitative measurements of the chemical composition of particles larger than 50 nm with an aerosol mass spectrometer (Canagaratna et al., 2007) in Hyytiälä, and found them to be completely dominated by organic compounds. This indicates that the importance of sulfuric acid decreases rapidly as particles grow larger. The question is, at what point does this happen? As a completely hypothetical example, if the growth to 10 nm was purely by sulfuric acid, and the growth from 10 to 50 nm was by organics, the 50 nm particles would contain only 0.8% sulfuric acid by mass. Obviously, there is no such sharp limit, but the example shows the need for knowledge of the composition throughout the growth process. Organics are likely to be important well below 10 nm, as the measurements by Riipinen et al. (2009) suggest, and sulfuric acid will likely condense to some extent throughout the growth.



Figure 8: Mean size of the newly formed particles during 6 days in 2005, together with the size of the non-volatile core (from **Paper IV**). During the particle growth, also the non-volatile matter increases steadily during the event.

Volatility measurements conducted in Hyytiälä show that all new particles typically contain substances that do not vaporize at 280 C (**Paper IV**). In mass, the amount of non-volatile substances accounted for roughly 1-7% depending on the event, and this fraction stayed fairly constant (Figure 8), indicating that also the non-volatile material in the particles was increasing during the growth. The blue and black traces are two different measurements (DMPS and VSMPS, non-heated) of the mean size of the newly formed particles during six nucleation events in 2005. The red trace shows the mean size of those particles after heating to 280 C. The diameter ratio of the heated to non-heated is on average around 0.3. Sulfuric acid vaporizes at around 50 C, and ammonium sulfate at 150-200 C. In other words, this non-volatile material was likely of organic origin. The extremely low volatility can have a number of different explanations. It is possible that the condensed organics polymerize in the particle, thus making them less volatile, as found in laboratory

studies by Kalberer et al. (2004) and Wang et al. (2010). Alternatively, according to Huffman et al. (2009), when sufficiently oxidized, organic molecules can become sufficiently non-volatile as to not evaporate even at 300 C. The fact that the non-volatile fraction decreased at night when also the temperature decreased, points toward the latter alternative, since the polymerization process in the particles is not expected to decrease at night. On the other hand, as the temperature decreases during night, less oxidized and more volatile molecules can condense onto the particles causing the non-volatile fraction to decrease. Regardless of the exact reason, organic molecules need to be involved in the growth process to explain the observed volatility.



Figure 9: The soluble fraction, a size-independent surrogate for the hygroscopicity, of the newly formed particles during 9 different days (from **Paper V**). Each point signifies the time when the growing mode of new particles passes the selected sizes. Only during two days did the particles grow to 50 nm in such a well-defined way that the hygroscopicity could be measured. The hygroscopicity of the particles constantly decreases during the growth from 10 to 50 nm, implying a decrease in condensing compounds as the particles grow larger.

The hygroscopicity of 10, 20, 30 and 50 nm particles during new particle formation events in Hyytiälä were also measured (**Paper V**). During each of the 9 case studies analyzed, the 10 nm particles contained the most hygroscopic material, and during each event, the average hygroscopicity of the condensing vapors decreased during the growth (Figure 9). The markers indicate the time and hygroscopicity of the new particles when they grow past the measured dry sizes (10, 20, 30 and 50 nm). Due to the Kelvin effect, particles of 10 and 50 nm will not have the same growth factor even though they have the same composition. Therefore, a size-independent measure of the hygroscopicity, the soluble fraction, is used. In practice, this number

denotes the mass fraction of ammonium sulfate (AS) in the particle, if the particle only consisted of AS and a non-hygroscopic compound. Pure AS particles would thus have a soluble fraction of 1. For the growth from 20 to 50 nm, only a fraction of the growth could be due to sulfuric acid or other inorganic species since these have fairly high hygroscopicities. The low hygroscopicities also indicate that the organic vapors on average are not highly oxidized, as recent studies have shown that hygroscopicity is closely linked to the level of oxidation of the organic aerosol (Jimenez et al., 2009; Raatikainen et al., 2010). In other words, by simply measuring the hygroscopicity of the particles during the growth, we can deduce that the main vapors contributing to the growth with high certainty are moderately oxidized organic compounds.

5 Review of papers and author's contribution

Paper I describes a newly developed mass spectrometer, the APi-TOF, capable of measuring charged molecules and clusters. The instrument is characterized for sensitivity, measurement range, mass accuracy and resolution. The data analysis and peak identification procedures are presented, and applied to the first ambient measurements of naturally charged ions in Helsinki, Finland. I performed a large part of the laboratory and ambient measurements and the data interpretation. I wrote the majority of the instrumental description and the results sections.

Paper II presents the first results on ambient ion composition and temporal behavior at the boreal forest site in Hyytiälä, measured with the APi-TOF presented in **Paper I**. The negative ion spectrum was found to be dominated by strong inorganic and organic acids, whereas the positive ions consisted of strong bases, such as amines and pyridines. During new particle formation, the negative ions were dominated by sulfuric acid and its clusters, suggesting that H_2SO_4 may play an important role in the first steps of new particle formation. I performed a large part of the APi-TOF measurements, and did most of the data analysis and writing, with the exception of the parts concerning the quantum chemical calculations.

Paper III compares ambient ion measurements in Hyytiälä performed with the APi-TOF and two different ion mobility spectrometers. The paper discusses the relationship between mobility, mass, and diameter for ions below a few nm, and the importance of knowing the transfer functions of each instrument. Several comparisons are presented where the instruments are found to agree well with each other, and the ranges where the disagreement is worse are discussed. The good overall agreement is taken as proof that the instruments work as expected, and they are complementary in many aspects. I was responsible for planning and conducting a large part of the APi-TOF measurements, performed all the data analysis, and almost all the writing.

Paper IV investigates the volatility of newly formed particles in Hyytiälä during their growth from below 10 nm up to around 50 nm. The particles were heated to 280 C before the size distribution was measured and compared to the non-heated ambient size distribution. The difference is attributed to evaporated compounds, and only the non-volatile fraction of the particles remained. This fraction was found to stay fairly constant during the growth of the new particles, with only some slight variation which correlated with the ambient temperature. The conclusion was that either extremely low-volatility vapors are condensing onto the particles, or polymerization processes are taking place in the particles, making the compounds less volatile. In any case, this non-volatile core is likely of organic origin. I made the laboratory and comparison measurements, analyzed most of the data, and did most of the writing.

Paper V studies the hygroscopicity, of 10-50 nm particles in Hyytiälä. The focus was on the difference between days with and without new particle formation, and to understand the changes in hygroscopicity during the growth of the new particles. The diurnal behavior was more pronounced during days with new particle formation. During the growth from 10 to 50 nm, the hygroscopicity was seen to decrease rapidly, meaning that the growth of the particles was due to condensation of vapors with low hygroscopicities. This suggests that organic compounds dominate the growth of the particles. I built and deployed the instrument and performed the hygroscopicity measurements and the data analysis. The sulfuric acid data was supplied by MPI Heidelberg. I also did most of the writing.

6 Conclusions

The rapid development of new measurement techniques, especially mass spectrometric techniques, has greatly increased our understanding of aerosol chemistry and physics. Measurements of particles smaller than 50 nm in diameter still pose a challenge in many ways, and this is the size range where many important processes take place, mainly related to secondary aerosol formation. In this thesis, the chemistry of biogenic new particle formation was studied with different indirect physical approaches. A novel mass spectrometer, the APi-TOF, was characterized and used to measure ambient ions. It was also compared to existing low-resolution spectrometers for validation. Hygroscopicity and volatility measurements of 10-50 nm particles were carried out with two separate self-constructed instruments. This APi-TOF was first characterized for sensitivity, resolution and accuracy in the laboratory, and deployed for ambient measurements in an urban environment. During the laboratory measurements, it proved its ability to measure cluster distributions of sulfuric acid-ammonia ion clusters up to 1000 Da. The distributions showed that ammonia was only present in larger clusters (tetramer and above), and no pure H_2SO_4 clusters were found above the pentamer, which is in qualitative agreement with predictions from quantum chemistry. As no instruments can yet measure neutral clusters, this agreement is of great importance as it validates the model calculations, which can be extended also to neutral clusters.

The APi-TOF was subsequently deployed at the SMEAR II boreal forest station in Hyytiälä, and measurements during new particle formation events showed spectra dominated by sulfuric acid and its clusters, strengthening the idea that H_2SO_4 is a key compound in the cluster formation process. Additionally, also clusters with ammonia were observed, which in conjunction with quantum chemical calculations indicates the presence of several more H₂SO₄/NH₃ clusters on the neutral side. Although the ion signal and sulfuric acid concentrations were clearly lower, the ambient cluster distribution looked similar to the one produced in the laboratory at high H₂SO₄ concentrations. No large clusters containing organic molecules were detected to correlate with particle formation, neither in the laboratory or ambient measurements. During the measurements at the SMEAR II station, the APi-TOF also compared to previously characterized low-resolution mobility was spectrometers, and good agreement was found. This suggests that no considerable fragmentation occurs inside the instrument, although the low resolution of the mobility spectrometers limits the comparison.

In the 10-50 nm range, reported direct measurements of particle composition are extremely rare. We designed and deployed two instruments, a VSMPS and a HTDMA, to measure two physical properties of these particles: hygroscopicity and volatility. The results provided indirect information on the chemical composition of particles in this size range. Measurements during new particle formation events at the SMEAR II station showed that the hygroscopicity of the particles always decreased during the growth in the 10-50 nm range, indicating a dominant role of organics in the condensational growth. Increased oxygen content in the organic aerosol typically leads to increased hygroscopicity, which indicates that the condensing species were only moderately oxidized. However, extremely low-volatility compounds were also detected in the particles, and since volatility typically decreases with increased oxidation, it is also likely that some fraction of the organics was highly oxidized, or alternatively, polymerization occurred in the particles. This indicates a wide range of different organic compounds being

involved in the growth process, which is not unexpected in such a complex environment as the boreal forest.

Directly measuring the neutral cluster composition below 2-3 nm is still a major goal within this research field, and new techniques are being pursued. Meanwhile, mass spectrometric measurements of charged clusters, combined with quantum chemical and kinetic modeling is one of the strongest approaches to study sub-2 nm clusters. The 2-10 nm particles make up another important range to focus on, as no direct measurements in this range have yet been made, and even indirect methods are very limited. In the 10-50 nm range, direct methods, although available, are still in practice limited to one-two instruments, and therefore indirect methods such as those presented in this thesis are still extremely valuable.

This thesis presents measurements of cluster formation and condensational growth during atmospheric new aerosol particle formation in the lower troposphere. The results will hopefully find their way into models where they can fill gaps in the knowledge or improve parameterizations. The hygroscopicity and volatility measurements are not unique, but they are the first and most comprehensive measurements of their kind in the boreal forest, making the data applicable over a large area of Earth's surface. The high mass and time resolution cluster measurements, on the other hand, are completely novel, and should in the near future be expanded into many different environments, as well as to laboratory nucleation experiments. This study contains the first step towards mapping out ion cluster distributions during particle formation in different environments, and thereby indirectly helping us understand the mechanisms and compounds driving neutral particle formation in the atmosphere.

References

- Aalto, P., Hämeri, K., Becker, E., Weber, R., Salm, J., Mäkelä, J. M., Hoell, C., O'Dowd, C. D., Karlsson, H., Hansson, H.-C., Väkevä, M., Koponen, I. K., Buzorius, G., and Kulmala, M. (2001). Physical characterization of aerosol particles during nucleation events. *Tellus*, 53B, 344-358.
- Allan, J. D., Alfarra, M. R., Bower, K. N., Coe, H., Jayne, J. T., Worsnop, D. R., Aalto, P. P., Kulmala, M., Hyötyläinen, T., Cavalli, F., and Laaksonen, A. (2006). Size and composition measurements of background aerosol and new particle growth in a Finnish forest during QUEST 2 using an Aerodyne Aerosol Mass Spectrometer. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 6, 315-327.
- Arnold, F. (2008). Atmospheric ions and aerosol formation. *Space Science Reviews*, 137(1-4), 225-239.
- Birmili, W., Schwirn, K., Nowak, A., Petäjä, T., Joutsensaari, J., Rose, D., Wiedensohler, A., Hämeri, K., Aalto, P., Kulmala, M., and Boy, M. (2009). Measurements of humidified particle number size distributions in a Finnish boreal forest: derivation of hygroscopic particle growth factors. *Boreal Environment Research*, 14(4), 458-480.
- Bohren, C. F., and Huffman, D. R. (1983). Absorption and scattering of light by small particles. John Wiley & Sons, New York, NY.
- Bonan, G. B. (2008). Forests and climate change: Forcings, feedbacks, and the climate benefits of forests. *Science*, 320(5882), 1444-1449.
- Brunekreef, B., and Holgate, S. T. (2002). Air pollution and health. *The Lancet*, 360, 1233-1242.
- Canagaratna, M. R., Jayne, J. T., Jimenez, J. L., Allan, J. D., Alfarra, M. R., Zhang, Q., Onasch, T. B., Drewnick, F., Coe, H., Middlebrook, A., Delia, A., Williams, L. R., Trimborn, A. M., Northway, M. J., DeCarlo, P. F., Kolb, C. E., Davidovits, P., and Worsnop, D. R. (2007). Chemical and microphysical characterization of ambient aerosols with the aerodyne aerosol mass spectrometer. *Mass Spectrom. Rev.*, 26(2), 185-222.
- Cappa, C. D. (2010). A model of aerosol evaporation kinetics in a thermodenuder. *Atmos. Meas. Tech.*, 3, 579-592.
- Cappa, C. D., and Jimenez, J. L. (2010). Quantitative estimates of the volatility of ambient organic aerosol. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 10(12), 5409-5424.
- Dal Maso, M., Hari, P., and Kulmala, M. (2009). Spring recovery of photosynthesis and atmospheric particle formation. *Boreal Environment Research*, 14(4), 711-721.

- Dal Maso, M., Kulmala, M., Riipinen, I., Wagner, R., Hussein, T., Aalto, P. P., and Lehtinen, K. E. J. (2005). Formation and growth of fresh atmospheric aerosols: eight years of aerosol size distribution data from SMEAR II, Hyytiala, Finland. *Boreal Environment Research*, 10(5), 323-336.
- Eisele, F. L. (1989). Natural and Anthropogenic Negative Ions in the Troposphere. *Journal of Geophysical Research-Atmospheres*, 94(D2), 2183-2196.
- Eisele, F. L., and Hanson, D. R. (2000). First Measurements of Prenucleation Molecular Clusters. J. Phys. Chem. A, 104, 830-836.
- Eisele, F. L., Lovejoy, E. R., Kosciuch, E., Moore, K. F., Mauldin, R. L., Smith, J. N., McMurry, P. H., and Iida, K. (2006). Negative atmospheric ions and their potential role in ion-induced nucleation. *J. Geophys. Res. D*, 111(D4).
- Eisele, F. L., and Tanner, D. J. (1990). Identification of Ions in Continental Air. J. *Geophys. Res. D*, 95(D12), 20539-20550.
- Eisele, F. L., and Tanner, D. J. (1993). Measurement of the Gas-Phase Concentration of H2SO4 and Methane Sulfonic-Acid and Estimates of H2so4 Production and Loss in the Atmosphere. *J. of Geophys. Res.*, *98*(D5), 9001-9010.
- Flagan, R. C. (1998). History of electrical aerosol measurements. *Aerosol Sci. Technol.*, 28(4), 301-380.
- Gamero-Castaño, M., and de la Mora, J. F. (2000). A condensation nucleus counter (CNC) sensitive to singly charged sub-nanometer particles. *J. Aerosol Sci.*, 31(7), 757-772.
- Goldstein, A. H., and Galbally, I. E. (2007). Known and unexplored organic constituents in the earth's atmosphere. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 41(5), 1514-1521.
- Hallquist, M., Wenger, J. C., Baltensperger, U., Rudich, Y., Simpson, D., Claeys, M., Dommen, J., Donahue, N. M., George, C., Goldstein, A. H., Hamilton, J. F., Herrmann, H., Hoffmann, T., Iinuma, Y., Jang, M., Jenkin, M. E., Jimenez, J. L., Kiendler-Scharr, A., Maenhaut, W., McFiggans, G., Mentel, T. F., Monod, A., Prevot, A. S. H., Seinfeld, J. H., Surratt, J. D., Szmigielski, R., and Wildt, J. (2009). The formation, properties and impact of secondary organic aerosol: current and emerging issues. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 9(14), 5155-5236.
- Hansen, J., Sato, M., Kharecha, P., Beerling, D., Berner, R., Masson-Delmotte, V., Raymo, M., Royer, D., and Zachos, J. (2008). Target Atmospheric CO2: Where Should Humanity Aim? *Journal of Open Atmospheric Science*, 217-231.
- Hari, P., and Kulmala, M. (2005). Station for measuring ecosystem-atmosphere relations (SMEAR II). *Boreal Env. Res.*, 10(5), 315-322.

Hinds, W. C. (1999). Aerosol Technology. John Wiley & Sons, New York, NY.

- Hofmann, D. J., Butler, J. H., and Tans, P. P. (2009). A new look at atmospheric carbon dioxide. *Atmos. Environ.*, 43(12), 2084-2086.
- Hoppel, W. A., and Frick, G. M. (1986). Ion-aerosol attachment coefficients and steady-state charge distribution on aerosols in a bipolar environment. *Aerosol Sci. Technol.*, 5, 1-21.
- Hõrrak, U., Aalto, P. P., Salm, J., Komsaare, K., Tammet, H., Mäkelä, J. M., Laakso, L., and Kulmala, M. (2008). Variation and balance of positive air ion concentrations in a boreal forest. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 8(3), 655-675.
- Huffman, J. A., Docherty, K. S., Mohr, C., Cubison, M. J., Ulbrich, I. M., Ziemann, P. J., Onasch, T. B., and Jimenez, J. L. (2009). Chemically-Resolved Volatility Measurements of Organic Aerosol from Different Sources. *Environmental Science* & *Technology*, 43(14), 5351-5357.
- Hämeri, K., Laaksonen, A., Väkevä, M., and Suni, T. (2001). Hygroscopic growth of ultrafine sodium chloride particles. J. Geophys. Res., 106, 20749-20757.
- Hämeri, K., Väkevä, M., Hansson, H.-C., and Laaksonen, A. (2000). hygroscopic growth of ultrafine ammonium sulphate aerosol measured using an ultrafine tandem differential mobility analyzer. *J. Geophys. Res.*, 105, 22,231-222,242.
- IPCC. (2007). *Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.
- Jayne, J. T., Leard, D. C., Zhang, X. F., Davidovits, P., Smith, K. A., Kolb, C. E., and Worsnop, D. R. (2000). Development of an aerosol mass spectrometer for size and composition analysis of submicron particles. *Aerosol Sci. Technol.*, 33(1-2), 49-70.
- Jimenez, J. L., Canagaratna, M. R., Donahue, N. M., Prevot, A. S. H., Zhang, Q., Kroll, J. H., DeCarlo, P. F., Allan, J. D., Coe, H., Ng, N. L., Aiken, A. C., Docherty, K. S., Ulbrich, I. M., Grieshop, A. P., Robinson, A. L., Duplissy, J., Smith, J. D., Wilson, K. R., Lanz, V. A., Hueglin, C., Sun, Y. L., Tian, J., Laaksonen, A., Raatikainen, T., Rautiainen, J., Vaattovaara, P., Ehn, M., Kulmala, M., Tomlinson, J. M., Collins, D. R., Cubison, M. J., Dunlea, E. J., Huffman, J. A., Onasch, T. B., Alfarra, M. R., Williams, P. I., Bower, K., Kondo, Y., Schneider, J., Drewnick, F., Borrmann, S., Weimer, S., Demerjian, K., Salcedo, D., Cottrell, L., Griffin, R., Takami, A., Miyoshi, T., Hatakeyama, S., Shimono, A., Sun, J. Y., Zhang, Y. M., Dzepina, K., Kimmel, J. R., Sueper, D., Jayne, J. T., Herndon, S. C., Trimborn, A. M., Williams, L. R., Wood, E. C., Middlebrook, A. M., Kolb, C. E., Baltensperger, U., and Worsnop, D. R. (2009). Evolution of Organic Aerosols in the Atmosphere. *Science*, 326(5959), 1525-1529.

- Johnson, G. R., Ristovski, Z., and Morawska, L. (2004). Method for measuring the hygroscopic behaviour of lower volatility fractions in an internally mixed aerosol. *J. Aerosol Sci*, 35(4), 443-455.
- Joutsensaari, J., Vaattovaara, P., Vesterinen, M., Hämeri, K., and Laaksonen, A. (2001). A novel tandem differential mobility analyzer with organic vapor treatment of aerosol particles. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 1, 51-60.
- Kalberer, M., Paulsen, D., Sax, M., Steinbacher, M., Dommen, J., Prevot, A. S. H., Fisseha, R., Weingartner, E., Frankevich, V., Zenobi, R., and Baltensperger, U. (2004). Identification of polymers as major components of atmospheric organic aerosols. *Science*, 303(5664), 1659-1662.
- Kerminen, V.-M. (1997). The effects of particle chemical character and atmospheric processes on particle hygroscopic properties. *J. Aerosol Sci*, 28(1), 121-132.
- Kerminen, V.-M., Petäjä, T., Manninen, H. E., Paasonen, P., Nieminen, T., Sipilä, M., Junninen, H., Ehn, M., Gagné, S., Laakso, L., Riipinen, I., Vehkamäki, H., Kurtén, T., Ortega, I. K., Dal Maso, M., Brus, D., Hyvärinen, A., Lihavainen, H., Leppä, J., Lehtinen, K. E. J., Mirme, A., Mirme, S., Hõrrak, U., Berndt, T., Stratmann, F., Birmili, W., Wiedensohler, A., Metzger, A., Dommen, J., Baltensperger, U., Kiendler-Scharr, A., Mentel, T. F., Winkler, P. M., Wagner, P. E., Petzold, A., Minikin, A., Plass-Dülmer, C., Laaksonen, A., and Kulmala, M. (2010). Atmospheric nucleation: Highlights of the EUCAARI project and future directions. *Atmos. Chem. Phys. Disc.*, Submitted.
- Knutson, E. O., and Whitby, K. T. (1975). Aerosol classification by electric mobility: apparatus, theory, and applications. J. Aerosol Sci., 6, 443-451.
- Kulmala, M. (2003). How particles nucleate and grow. *Science*, 302(5647), 1000-1001.
- Kulmala, M., Asmi, A., Lappalainen, H. K., Carslaw, K. S., Pöschl, U., Baltensperger, U., Hov, O., Brenguier, J. L., Pandis, S. N., Facchini, M. C., Hansson, H. C., Wiedensohler, A., and O'Dowd, C. D. (2009). Introduction: European Integrated Project on Aerosol Cloud Climate and Air Quality interactions (EUCAARI) - integrating aerosol research from nano to global scales (vol 9, pg 2825, 2009). *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 9(10), 3443-3444.
- Kulmala, M., Dal Maso, M., Mäkelä, J. M., Pirjola, L., Väkevä, M., Aalto, P., Miikkulainen, P., Hämeri, K., and O'Dowd, C. (2001). On the formation, growth and composition of nucleation mode particles. *Tellus B*, 53, 479--490.
- Kulmala, M., and Kerminen, V. M. (2008). On the formation and growth of atmospheric nanoparticles. *Atmos. Res.*, 90(2-4), 132-150.
- Kulmala, M., Mordas, G., Petäjä, T., Grönholm, T., Aalto, P. P., Vehkamäki, H., Hienola, A. I., Herrmann, E., Sipilä, M., Riipinen, I., Manninen, H. E., Hämeri,

K., Stratmann, F., Bilde, M., Winkler, P. M., Birmili, W., and Wagner, P. E. (2007a). The condensation particle counter battery (CPCB): A new tool to investigate the activation properties of nanoparticles. *J. Aerosol Sci.*, 38(3), 289-304.

- Kulmala, M., Riipinen, I., Nieminen, T., Hulkkonen, M., Sogacheva, L., Manninen, H. E., Paasonen, P., Petäjä, T., Dal Maso, M., Aalto, P. P., Viljanen, A., Usoskin, I., Vainio, R., Mirme, S., Mirme, A., Minikin, A., Petzold, A., Hõrrak, U., Plass-Dülmer, C., Birmili, W., and Kerminen, V. M. (2010). Atmospheric data over a solar cycle: no connection between galactic cosmic rays and new particle formation. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 10(4), 1885-1898.
- Kulmala, M., Riipinen, I., Sipilä, M., Manninen, H. E., Petäjä, T., Junninen, H., Dal Maso, M., Mordas, G., Mirme, A., Vana, M., Hirsikko, A., Laakso, L., Harrison, R. M., Hanson, I., Leung, C., Lehtinen, K. E. J., and Kerminen, V. M. (2007b). Toward direct measurement of atmospheric nucleation. *Science*, 318(5847), 89-92.
- Kulmala, M., Vehkamäki, H., Petäjä, T., Dal Maso, M., Lauri, A., Kerminen, V.-M., Birmili, W., and McMurry, P. H. (2004). Formation and growth rates of ultrafine atmospheric particles: a review of observations. *J. Aerosol Sci.*, 35, 143-176.
- Kurtén, T., Loukonen, V., Vehkamäki, H., and Kulmala, M. (2008). Amines are likely to enhance neutral and ion-induced sulfuric acid-water nucleation in the atmosphere more effectively than ammonia. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 8(14), 4095-4103.
- Kurtén, T., Torpo, L., Ding, C. G., Vehkamäki, H., Sundberg, M. R., Laasonen, K., and Kulmala, M. (2007). A density functional study on water-sulfuric acidammonia clusters and implications for atmospheric cluster formation. *Journal of Geophysical Research-Atmospheres*, 112(D4).
- Laakso, L., Petäjä, T., Lehtinen, K. E. J., Kulmala, M., Paatero, J., Hõrrak, U., Tammet, H., and Joutsensaari, J. (2004). Ion production rate in a boreal forest based on ion, particle and radiation measurements. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 4, 1933-1943.
- Lanz, V. A., Alfarra, M. R., Baltensperger, U., Buchmann, B., Hueglin, C., and Prevot, A. S. H. (2007). Source apportionment of submicron organic aerosols at an urban site by factor analytical modelling of aerosol mass spectra. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 7(6), 1503-1522.
- McFiggans, G., Artaxo, P., Baltensperger, U., Coe, H., Facchini, M. C., Feingold, G., Fuzzi, S., Gysel, M., Laaksonen, A., Lohmann, U., Mentel, T. F., Murphy, D. M., O'Dowd, C. D., Snider, J. R., and Weingartner, E. (2006). The effect of physical and chemical aerosol properties on warm cloud droplet activation. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 6, 2593-2649.

- McMurry, P. H. (2000). The history of condensation nucleus counters. *Aerosol Sci. Tech.*, 33(4), 297-322.
- Merikanto, J., Spracklen, D. V., Mann, G. W., Pickering, S. J., and Carslaw, K. S. (2009). Impact of nucleation on global CCN. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 9(21), 8601-8616.
- Metzger, A., Verheggen, B., Dommen, J., Duplissy, J., Prevot, A. S. H., Weingartner, E., Riipinen, I., Kulmala, M., Spracklen, D. V., Carslaw, K. S., and Baltensperger, U. (2010). Evidence for the role of organics in aerosol particle formation under atmospheric conditions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 107(15), 6646-6651.
- Mirme, A., Tamm, E., Mordas, G., Vana, M., Uin, J., Mirme, S., Bernotas, T., Laakso, L., Hirsikko, A., and Kulmala, M. (2007). A wide-range multi-channel air ion spectrometer. *Boreal Env. Res.*, 12(3), 247-264.
- Mordas, G., Sipilä, M., and Kulmala, M. (2008). Nanometer particle detection by the condensation particle counter UF-02proto. *Aerosol Sci. Tech*, 42(7), 521-527.
- Nessler, R., Bukowiecki, N., Henning, S., Weingartner, E., Calpini, B., and Baltensperger, U. (2003). Simultaneous dry and ambient measurements of aerosol size distributions at the Jungfraujoch. *Tellus Series B-Chemical and Physical Meteorology*, 55(3), 808-819.
- Nieminen, T., Manninen, H. E., Sihto, S. L., Yli-Juuti, T., Mauldin, R. L., Petäjä, T., Riipinen, I., Kerminen, V. M., and Kulmala, M. (2009). Connection of Sulfuric Acid to Atmospheric Nucleation in Boreal Forest. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 43(13), 4715-4721.
- Ortega, I. K., Kurtén, T., Vehkamäki, H., and Kulmala, M. (2008). The role of ammonia in sulfuric acid ion induced nucleation. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 8(11), 2859-2867.
- Ortega, I. K., Kurtén, T., Vehkamäki, H., and Kulmala, M. (2009). The role of ammonia in sulfuric acid ion induced nucleation (vol 8, pg 2859, 2008). *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 9(19), 7431-7434.
- Peng, C., Chan, M. N., and Chan, C. K. (2001). The hygroscopic properties of dicarboxylic and multifunctional acids: measurements and UNIFAC predictions. *Environ. Sci. Tech.*, 35, 4495-4501.
- Petäjä, T., Mauldin, R. L., Kosciuch, E., McGrath, J., Nieminen, T., Paasonen, P., Boy, M., Adamov, A., Kotiaho, T., and Kulmala, M. (2009). Sulfuric acid and OH concentrations in a boreal forest site. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 9(19), 7435-7448.
- Raatikainen, T., Vaattovaara, P., Tiitta, P., Miettinen, P., Rautiainen, J., Ehn, M., Kulmala, M., Laaksonen, A., and Worsnop, D. R. (2010). Physicochemical

properties and origin of organic groups detected in boreal forest using an aerosol mass spectrometer. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 10(4), 2063-2077.

- Rader, D. J., and McMurry, P. H. (1986). Application of the tandem differential mobility analyzer to studies of droplet growth or evaporation. *J. Aerosol. Sci.*, 28, 771-787.
- Ramanathan, V., Crutzen, P. J., Kiehl, J. T., and Rosenfeld, D. (2001). Aerosol, climate and the hydrological cycle. *Science*, 294, 2119-2124.
- Riipinen, I., Manninen, H. E., Yli-Juuti, T., Boy, M., Sipilä, M., Ehn, M., Junninen, H., Petäjä, T., and Kulmala, M. (2009). Applying the Condensation Particle Counter Battery (CPCB) to study the water-affinity of freshly-formed 2-9 nm particles in boreal forest. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 9(10), 3317-3330.
- Riipinen, I., Pierce, J. R., Donahue, N. M., and Pandis, S. N. (2010). Equilibration time scales of organic aerosol inside thermodenuders: Evaporation kinetics versus thermodynamics. *Atmos. Environ.*, 44(5), 597-607.
- Ristovski, Z. D., Suni, T., Kulmala, M., Boy, M., Meyer, N. K., Duplissy, J., Turnipseed, A., Morawska, L., and Baltensperger, U. (2010). The role of sulphates and organic vapours in growth of newly formed particles in a eucalypt forest. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 10(6), 2919-2926.
- Robinson, A. L., Donahue, N. M., Shrivastava, M. K., Weitkamp, E. A., Sage, A. M., Grieshop, A. P., Lane, T. E., Pierce, J. R., and Pandis, S. N. (2007). Rethinking organic aerosols: Semivolatile emissions and photochemical aging. *Science*, 315(5816), 1259-1262.
- Rosenfeld, D., Lohmann, U., Raga, G. B., O'Dowd, C. D., Kulmala, M., Fuzzi, S., Reissell, A., and Andreae, M. O. (2008). Flood or drought: How do aerosols affect precipitation? *Science*, 321(5894), 1309-1313.
- Sakurai, H., Fink, M. A., McMurry, P. H., Mauldin, L., Moore, K. F., Smith, J. N., and Eisele, F. L. (2005). Hygroscopicity and volatility of 4-10 nm particles during summertime atmospheric nucleation events in urban Atlanta. *J. Geophys. Res. D*, 110(D22).
- Saros, M. T., Weber, R. J., Marti, J. J., and McMurry, P. H. (1996). Ultrafine aerosol measurements using a condensation nucleus counter with pulse heigh analysis. *Aerosol Sci. Tech*, 25(2), 200-213.
- Sipilä, M., Berndt, T., Petäjä, T., Brus, D., Vanhanen, J., Stratmann, F., Patokoski, J., Mauldin, R. L., Hyvärinen, A. P., Lihavainen, H., and Kulmala, M. (2010). The Role of Sulfuric Acid in Atmospheric Nucleation. *Science*, 327(5970), 1243-1246.
- Sipilä, M., Lehtipalo, K., Kulmala, M., Petäjä, T., Junninen, H., Aalto, P. P., Manninen, H. E., Kyrö, E. M., Asmi, E., Riipinen, I., Curtius, J., Kurtén, A.,

Borrmann, S., and O'Dowd, C. D. (2008). Applicability of condensation particle counters to measure atmospheric clusters. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 8(14), 4049-4060.

- Smith, J. N., Barsanti, K. C., Friedli, H. R., Ehn, M., Kulmala, M., Collins, D. R., Scheckman, J. H., Williams, B. J., and McMurry, P. H. (2010). Observations of aminium salts in atmospheric nanoparticles and possible climatic implications. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 107(15), 6634-6639.
- Smith, J. N., Dunn, M. J., VanReken, T. M., Iida, K., Stolzenburg, M. R., McMurry, P. H., and Huey, L. G. (2008). Chemical composition of atmospheric nanoparticles formed from nucleation in Tecamac, Mexico: Evidence for an important role for organic species in nanoparticle growth. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, 35(4).
- Smith, J. N., Moore, K. F., McMurry, P. H., and Eisele, F. L. (2004). Atmospheric measurements of sub-20 nm diameter particle chemical composition by thermal desorption chemical ionization mass spectrometry. *Aerosol Sci. Technol.*, 38(2), 100-110.
- Stokes, R. H., and Robinson, R. A. (1966). Interactions in aqueous nonelectrolytes solutions, I, Solute-solvent equilibria. *J. Phys. Chem.*, 70, 2126
- Swietlicki, E., Hansson, H. C., Hämeri, K., Svenningsson, B., Massling, A., McFiggans, G., McMurry, P. H., Petäjä, T., Tunved, P., Gysel, M., Topping, D., Weingartner, E., Baltensperger, U., Rissler, J., Wiedensohler, A., and Kulmala, M. (2008). Hygroscopic properties of submicrometer atmospheric aerosol particles measured with H-TDMA instruments in various environments - a review. *Tellus Series B-Chemical and Physical Meteorology*, 60(3), 432-469.
- Tammet, H. (2006). Continuous scanning of the mobility and size distribution of charged clusters and nanometer particles in atmospheric air and the Balanced Scanning Mobility Analyzer BSMA. *Atmos. Res.*, 82(3-4), 523-535.
- Tanner, D. J., and Eisele, F. L. (1991). Ions in Oceanic and Continental Air Masses. *Journal of Geophysical Research-Atmospheres*, 96(D1), 1023-1031.
- Twomey, S. (1977). The influence of pollution on the shortwave albedo of clouds. *J. Atmos. Sci.*, 34, 1149-1152.
- Vaattovaara, P., Räsänen, M., Kuhn, T., Joutsensaari, J., and Laaksonen, A. (2005). A method for detecting the presence of organic fraction in nucleation mode sized particles. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 5, 3277-3287.
- Wang, J., Flagan, R. C., and Seinfeld, J. H. (2003). A differential mobility analyzer (DMA) system for submicron aerosol measurements at ambient relative humidity. *Aerosol Sci. Technol.*, 37(1), 46-52.

- Wang, L., Khalizov, A. F., Zheng, J., Xu, W., Ma, Y., Lal, V., and Zhang, R. Y. (2010). Atmospheric nanoparticles formed from heterogeneous reactions of organics. *Nature Geoscience*, 3(4), 238-242.
- Wang, S. C., and Flagan, R. C. (1990). Scanning electrical mobility spectrometer. *Aerosol Sci. Technol.*, 13, 230-240.
- Wang, S. Y., and Johnston, M. V. (2006). Airborne nanoparticle characterization with a digital ion trap-reflectron time of flight mass spectrometer. *Int. J. Mass spectrom.*, 258(1-3), 50-57.
- Wang, S. Y., Zordan, C. A., and Johnston, M. V. (2006). Chemical characterization of individual, airborne sub-10-nm particles and molecules. *Anal. Chem.*, 78(6), 1750-1754.
- Vanhanen, J., Mikkilä, J., Sipilä, M., Manninen, H. E., Lehtipalo, K., Siivola, E., Petäjä, T., and M., K. (2010). Particle Size Magnifier for Nano-CN Detection. *Aerosol Sci. Tech.*, Submitted.
- Weber, R. J., Marti, J., McMurry, P. H., Eisele, F. L., Tanner, D. J., and Jefferson, A. (1996). Measured atmospheric new particle formation rates: implications for nucleation mechanisms. *Chem. Eng. Comm.*, 151, 53-64.
- Weber, R. J., Orsini, D., Daun, Y., Lee, Y. N., Klotz, P. J., and Brechtel, F. (2001). A particle-into-liquid collector for rapid measurement of aerosol bulk chemical composition. *Aerosol Sci. Technol.*, 35(3), 718-727.
- Wehner, B., Petäjä, T., Boy, M., Engler, C., Birmili, W., Tuch, T., Wiedensohler, A., and Kulmala, M. (2005). The contribution of sulfuric acid and non-volatile compounds on the growth of freshly formed atmospheric aerosols. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, 32(17).
- Wiedensohler, A. (1988). An approximation of the bipolar charge distribution for particles in the submicron range. *J. Aerosol Sci.*, 19, 387-389.
- Winklmayr, W., Reischl, G. P., Lindner, A. O., and Berner, A. (1991). A new electromobility spectrometer for the measurement of aerosol size distributions in the size range from 1 to 1000 nm. *J. Aerosol Sci.*, 22, 289-296.
- Wölk, J., Strey, R., Heath, C. H., and Wyslouzil, B. E. (2002). Empirical function for homogeneous water nucleation rates. *J. Chem. Phys.*, 117(10), 4954-4960.
- Zhang, Q., Jimenez, J. L., Canagaratna, M. R., Allan, J. D., Coe, H., Ulbrich, I., Alfarra, M. R., Takami, A., Middlebrook, A. M., Sun, Y. L., Dzepina, K., Dunlea, E., Docherty, K., DeCarlo, P. F., Salcedo, D., Onasch, T., Jayne, J. T., Miyoshi, T., Shimono, A., Hatakeyama, S., Takegawa, N., Kondo, Y., Schneider, J., Drewnick, F., Borrmann, S., Weimer, S., Demerjian, K., Williams, P., Bower, K., Bahreini, R., Cottrell, L., Griffin, R. J., Rautiainen, J., Sun, J. Y., Zhang, Y. M.,

and Worsnop, D. R. (2007). Ubiquity and dominance of oxygenated species in organic aerosols in anthropogenically-influenced Northern Hemisphere midlatitudes. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 34(13).

- Zhao, J., Eisele, F. L., Titcombe, M., Kuang, C. G., and McMurry, P. H. (2010). Chemical ionization mass spectrometric measurements of atmospheric neutral clusters using the cluster-CIMS. *J. Geophys. Res. D*, 115.
- Zordan, C. A., Wang, S., and Johnston, M. V. (2008). Time-resolved chemical composition of individual nanoparticles in urban air. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 42(17), 6631-6636.